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Graeme Greenhill [GGreenhill@audit-scotland.gov.uk] 
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Richard Jeffrey 
RE: Audit Scotland report on Trams Jan 2011 

Thank you for meeting with us recently to discuss the draft report and for the tracked-change version which Steven 

later sent us. 

We have discussed your concerns regarding publication of the report with the Auditor General. Sue Bruce made 

similar comments when providing the council's response to our draft report. 

The report is a factual commentary which seeks to report the tram project's progress and costs to date. The report 
does not include a detailed review of the various works contracts which are in place and we do not express any 

opinion on the project's management or the performance of any of the contractor's involved. This would be 

inappropriate due to the ongoing contractual dispute between tie and the Bilfinger Berger Siemens consortium. 

Much of the information being reported is already in the public domain and we have been careful to ensure 

impartiality by eliminating any wording which might create the perception of Audit Scotland having exercised 

judgement on the project's progress and costs. tie's comments on the draft, and those of the other public sector 

bodies involved, have been very helpful in this regard. We have also taken external advice on this matter. 

The report will be published on 3 February. Recognising the high level of media and public interest the report is 

likely to attract, we have decided not to issue embargoed copies of the report in advance of the publication date as 

is our normal practice. Audit Scotland's press office will, however, be in contact with yours in advance of publication 

to ensure appropriate liaison over the contents of our respective press releases. 

As I intimated when I phoned yesterday evening, I will arrange for an advanced copy of the report to be hand­

delivered to you this morning. Similar arrangements are being made to provide confidential copies of the report to 

Sue Bruce at CEC, David Middleton at Transport Scotland and Mike Neilson at the Scottish Government whose new 

role includes oversight of transport issues. 

I'd also like to record our thanks for the help and assistance offered to us by you and your staff in preparing the 
report. 

Regards 

Graeme 

From: Richard Jeffrey [mailto:Richard.Jeffrey@tie.ltd.uk] 
Sent: 17 January 2011 08:49 
To: Graeme Greenhill 
Subject: Audit Scotland report on Trams Jan 2011 

Graeme, 

Thanks for the opportunity to comment on the draft report, I thought the meeting was very positive and 

constructive. 

In addition to the specific comments we discussed in our meeting on Friday (Steven Bell has sent you a marked up 

copy including our comments under a separate e-mail) there is, as I mentioned in the meeting, a specific concern I 
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need to raise with you. You should be aware that I have discussed the principle I outline below with my board, who 

are very keen to ensure that this concern is recorded. 

As you are aware we are due to enter mediation with the BSC consortium to seek to find a mutually acceptable 

resolution to the current impasse. There are many tens of millions of pounds of public money at stake. Whilst we 

understand Audit Scotland works to a different remit, and under different pressures, (indeed we discussed at some 

length the dilemma that sometimes exists between openness and transparency, and delivering best value, and the 

fact that our counterparts in these negotiations are not encumbered by such dilemmas) my board and I believe that 

the publication of such a report immediately prior to any negotiations may prejudice our ability to achieve a best 
value solution. At best such a report might be neutral, at worst it may be unhelpful. This is in no way a criticism of 

Audit Scotland, or indeed the report itself (assuming the relatively few main issues we raised on the detailed points 

of drafting are resolved). The tests we apply are these, "Does the publication of this report now help us deliver a 

better value solution?" and "Might the publication of this report now prejudice our ability to deliver a best value 

solution?" It is my judgement that, on balance, the answers to these questions are no and yes respectively. 

Regards 

Richard 

Richard Jeffrey 
Chief Executive 

Edinburgh Trams 
Citypoint 
65 Haymarket Terrace 
Edinburgh 
EH12 5HO 
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